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TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

June 8, 2010
DRAFT
Present:  Town Council members Tracy Shafer, Roger Funkhouser, Mike Turner, Monica Dock, Ruby Clark

Absent:  Boyd Walker (out-of-town)
Also Present:  Mayor Sam Blackburn, Town Attorney Tom Simons, Town Manager Ryan Spitzer, Town Secretary Jane Higginbotham, Sgt. Jeff Grimm, Public Works Supervisor Armond Falgoust, Public Works Employee Chris Flint
Guests:  Roberta Lyle, Sonny Williams, Maynard Reynolds, Roberta Anderson with The News-Gazette, Susan Wood, Reese McClanahan, Ned Oliver with The Advocate, Patte Wood with The Rockbridge Weekly.
Before the meeting was called to order, the Pledge of Allegiance was led by Councilor Ruby Clark, followed by a brief prayer.

Meeting was called to order by Mayor Sam Blackburn at 7:00 PM.

Public Comment:  
1. Maynard Reynolds – Mr. Reynolds stated the new bridge is almost complete and there have been no plans to have lights
added.  Mr. Reynolds stated he would like to see lights added before the scheduled finished date of October 2010.  Mr. Reynolds stated the Town could get help from Representative Ben Cline and the County Board of Supervisors, mainly Hunt Riegel.  Mr. Reynolds stated he would like to see the lights/combination flag holders like Lexington has on the East Lexington Bridge.  Mr. Reynolds stated Mr. Woody from the County Maintenance Shop would also have information.  Mr. Reynolds stated this would be not only for aesthetic purposes but also for safety and he would like to see Council pursue this.
2. Mayor Sam Blackburn – Mayor Blackburn stated he also had something to say about the new bridge and would do so 

under New Business.

Mayor Blackburn stated Council would now have the hearing on the proposed FY 2011 budget and asked for comments, questions.  There were none.

Review of Minutes:

1. There were no comments, changes, corrections on minutes for May 11, 2010 meeting.  Motion made by Ruby Clark and 

seconded by Mike Turner to approve the minutes as presented.  Motion carried.

Consideration of Bills:

1. Motion made by Mike Turner and seconded by Ruby Clark to approve.  Motion carried.

Committee/Commission Reports:

1. Parks and Recreation Committee – Roberta Lyle thanked everyone who attended the Music in the Park on June 4, 2010.  

Due to the rainy weather, there were about 30 people in attendance.  Mrs. Lyle stated the next scheduled meeting will be Thursday, June 17, 2010 @ 6PM @ Town Hall.  
Police Activity Report:

1. Sgt. Grimm stated he had given a copy of his monthly report to all Council members and there were copies available for the 

public.  Sgt. Grimm stated he had worked 141 hours for the month of May and driven 791 miles.  Sgt. Grimm stated he had done another inoperable vehicle sweep and the deadline is June 30,2010, with towing done on July 2, 2010 at 9:00 AM.  Question was asked if these vehicles were repeat offenders, and Sgt. Grimm stated most were first time offenders, with some being where the covers had blown off the cars.  Councilor Mike Turner told Sgt. Grimm he had been asked by a citizen when parking is allowed on the grass at the Park.  Sgt. Grimm stated parking is not allowed on the grass; however, cars are allowed to pull in on the grass to unload, then must leave to designated parking, which is available at C.C.’s.  

Old Business:

1. Budget Adoption – As there were no comments on the proposed FY 2011 budget during the hearing, motion made by Ruby 

Clark and seconded by Roger Funkhouser to approve the proposed FY 2011 budget which goes from July 1, 2010 thru June 30, 2011.  Motion carried.

2. Water and Sewer Funds – Town Manager Spitzer stated Council had previously stated they would like to create separate 

entities for the Water and Sewer fund.  Mr. Spitzer stated this would also make it easier for the auditors if the funds were separated to two entities.  Mr. Spitzer stated this makes better business sense; however, because of cash flow issues throughout the year, the Town would have to create a reserve fund.  Mr. Spitzer stated CD 2281 or 2192 can have money taken from them and a new CD set up where money can be taken or put in to it without any costs associated.  Mr. Spizter stated CD 2389 could be used as the reserve fund because he felt the Town should have at least the cost of half of the debt payment in the reserve if one is set up because no money will be able to be taken from the general fund if this model is used unless under dire circumstances.  Mr. Spitzer stated most localities our size do not have separate funds set up as they share money between all accounts.  Mr. Spitzer stated the problem with not having separate funding between water and sewer and the general fund is that it is hard to keep track of where the money goes unless the accounts are worked every day.  Councilor Funkhouser asked what the current debt is on the STP.  Mr. Spitzer stated approximately $290,000.  Councilor Funkhouser asked the Town Manager based on the current cash flow how much he thought would be needed in the reserve fund.  Mr. Spitzer stated at least one debt payment.  Councilor Dock stated CD 2389 should be left intact and designated for water and sewer.  Mr. Spitzer stated having separate funds would allow auditors to monitor cash flow more easily for water and sewer.  Motion made by Monica Dock and seconded by Mike Turner to use CD2389 as reserve for the new water and sewer account.  Motion passed by right hand.
3. Tom Simons – Town Attorney Simons stated he had checked on there being a restriction by ordinance or by referendum   two people living in the same household serving at the same time on Council or as Councilor/Mayor.  Mr. Simons stated according to the Virginia Constitution you cannot restrict this from happening.  Mr. Simons stated the only requirement is that the candidate must have lived in the Commonwealth for the past twelve months prior to election and that the candidate   
must be eligible to run i.e. living in the Town limits.  Sue Wood asked if there was an age restriction.  Mr. Simons stated he did not look under age restriction but assumed the candidate must be the age to vote, which is 18.  Mayor Blackburn asked Mr. Simons if he had any more information regarding the boundaries of the Town of Glasgow.  Mr. Simons stated he had nothing as yet to report from the County on the boundary lines.      
4. Ruby Clark – Councilor Clark asked Mr. Simons if he had gotten a ruling from the Attorney General.  Mr. Simons stated if 

Council asked him to he would.  Mayor Blackburn asked if Council should vote on this now.  Mr. Simons stated would need a motion.  Motion made by Ruby Clark to get a ruling from the Attorney General regarding whether two people from the same household can serve at the same time on Council or as Councilor/Mayor.   Mayor Blackburn asked if there was a second to the motion.  Councilor Turner asked Mr. Simons if what Council had done so far was legal.  Mr. Simons stated yes, he had contacted VML and there is no such prohibition.  Mr. Simons stated that VML said there are many communities around the state who have two people from the same household serving at the same time, and that he had then checked the Virginia Constitution.  Mayor Blackburn again asked for a second on the motion.  Councilor Shafer stated the voters are the ones who decide who gets into office anyway.  Mayor Blackburn asked for the third and last time for a second on the motion made by Councilor Clark.  Motion was seconded by Mike Turner.  Motion carried unanimously.  Mr. Simons stated he would contact the Attorney General right away and let Town Manager Spitzer know what he found out.

5. Ruby Clark – Councilor Clark asked how the shower for the hikers was coming along.  Public Works Supervisor Falgoust 

stated the walls are up, there is a gravel floor, and the shower had come in today.  Mr. Falgoust told Council they should go to the hiker’s shelter and read in the book what the hikers have written.  He stated they all are very appreciative of what they Town has done for them.  Councilor Clark asked the Town Manager if the Town would be getting inmates from the State Corrections this year.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Town would get them in July and August.  

6. Monica Dock – Councilor Dock asked if there were any more information on getting a handicapped boat ramp on the James

River side.  Mrs. Dock stated she had been camping the past weekend and heard many stories of people getting hurt, not able to get up the bank, etc. from the James River.  Mr. Spitzer stated talk is still going on between the Norfolk Southern and “Friends of the River”, who said they would contact the railroad to try to work something out.  Mr. Spitzer stated the railroad wants someone to maintain the area if this is done and also wants a structure built under the railroad for protection if a railcar were to fall off the track.  

New Business:

1. Vultures – Mr. Spitzer stated he and Sgt. Grimm had applied to the Department of Inland Game and Fisheries for a permit

to shoot the vultures.  Mr. Spitzer stated the permit should be coming soon and would allow 25 vultures to be shot at the STP.  Councilor Dock who would shoot.  Mr. Spitzer stated the permit required the names of the people who work for the Town.  He stated the vultures are protected and this is why a permit is required.  Sgt. Grimm stated the DIGF recommended hanging a few of the dead birds upside down to discourage the others away.  
2. Jail Resolution – Mr. Spitzer stated he had received an email from John Higgins from the County regarding the jail expansion stating each locality must sign the Resolution in order for it to be approved.  The Town does not contribute any money to the expansion but does sit on the Advisory Board, being a jurisdiction within the County.  Motion made by Roger Funkhouser and seconded by Tracy Shafer to sign the resolution.  Motion carried.

3. VRS Resolution – Mr. Spitzer stated the new state law passed giving municipalities the options of making employees pay all 

or half of their retirement benefits.  Mr. Spitzer stated Council needs to sign the Resolution saying the Town will continue to pay the 5% retirement benefit for employees, which will remain in effect for FY 2011.  Motion made by Mike Turner and seconded by Tracy Shafer for Council to sign the Resolution stating the Town of Glasgow will continue to pay employees 5% retirement benefit.  Motion carried.
4. VML Resolution – Mr. Spitzer stated VML has merged the liability pool and the group self-insurance, thereby getting rid of

duplicate jobs.  Mr. Spitzer stated there is a copy of the new by-laws in Council packages.  Mr. Spitzer stated in order for the Town to remain a member of VML, the Resolution must be signed.  Motion made by Tracy Shafer and seconded by Mike Turner to sign the VML Resolution stating the liability pool and group self-insurance have merged.  Motion carried.

5. Lights on New Bridge – Councilor Funkhouser asked who would the Town contact regarding adding lights to the new bridge 
before its scheduled finish date of October 2010.  Mr. Reynolds stated Council needed to adopt a Resolution saying the Town of Glasgow wants lights on the bridge and send a copy to VDOT, Rockbridge County Board of Supervisors, Delegate Ben Cline, and hopefully they will get the process going.  Mr. Reynolds stated the Town may also be able to get a small grant for this.  Councilor Funkhouser asked if the lights on the Lexington bridge were done after the bridge was built.  Mr. Reynolds stated yes but not long after it was finished.  Motion made by Ruby Clark and seconded by Tracy Shafer to adopt a Resolution for lights to be added to the new bridge.  Motion carried.

6. Old Bridge – Mayor Blackburn had a picture of a bronze plaque that is on the old bridge stating the bridge was built in 1930.  

Mayor Blackburn stated he wants to get the plaque before the old bridge is destroyed and put it in Centineal Park with the plaque and monument about the Frank Padget drowning of 1854.  Councilor Shafer asked who would be contacted to get the plaque off the bridge.  Mayor Blackburn stated to start with writing a letter to Lexington and maybe VDOT.  Mr. Reynolds stated to contact Susan Hammond of VDOT first.  Council agreed they would like to pursue this and Town Manager Spitzer stated he would contact Susan Hammond.
Comments:

1. Ruby Clark – Ms. Clark asked if the Town would be spraying for mosquitoes this year.  Mr. Spitzer stated that County Engineer Tom Higgins has retired and he held the license for the County to spray for mosquitoes.  Mr. Spitzer stated County Administrator Claire Collins would like for Public Works Supervisor Armond Falgoust to do it since he is already licensed as a Technician for mosquito control.  Mr. Spitzer stated the County would pay for Mr. Falgoust to take the classes to be licensed.  Ms. Clark stated there are three dead trees in the 600 Block of Shawnee (beside Councilor Dock’s house) that need to be cut down.

2. Monica Dock – no comments.
3. Mike Turner – no comments.
4. Roger Funkhouser – no comments.

5. Tracy Shafer – no comments.

Mayor Blackburn stated that Council would now go into Executive Session at 8:15 PM to discuss Personnel.

Motion made by Ruby Clark and seconded by Roger Funkhouser to leave Executive Session.  

Motion made by Ruby Clark and seconded by Mike Turner that Council only discussed Personnel issues while in Executive Session.

Motion made by Monica Dock and seconded by Ruby Clark to begin search process for a new Town Manager, and the position will be open until filled. 

Meeting adjourned at 8:45 PM.
